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In preparation for writing this article 
I review previous blogs, meeting minutes 
etc. trying to decide what to include. Each 
time I am amazed at the number of events, 
meetings and decisions that have occurred 
since the last Zorra Now Edition. I can 
really only skim over the highlights. For a 
more representative coverage of local events 
you might consider reading my blog found 
on the Zorra Township website. This site has 

been newly developed by employees Karen Graham and Lisa Teeple. 
It is very professionally presented and contains much information 
very useful to residents.

Over the summer many major events occurred for your enjoyment 
including the Calithumpian Weekend, Weinerfest, Highland 
Games, Embro/West Zorra Fair, etc. We are becoming well known 
in municipal circles for our ability, in spite of our relatively small 
population, to put on events that yearly bring thousands of people 
together. If you have not attended these special days mark your 
calendar for next year.

Broadband service has been completed in Zorra with the exception 
of a few “dead zones”. Execulink, as part of their contract, will be 
dealing with these areas as soon as possible so that high speed internet 
will be the norm all over Oxford County.

An interesting zone change process involved a fairly large business 
operating in a home in a rural area in Zorra. High speed internet 
service has made this sort of operation possible without impacting 
the surrounding farms. The Official Plan seems to indicate this type 
of business is better suited to the urban areas but I think it is very 
obvious that these businesses no longer need to locate in urban areas 
in order to use the services offered there. They can access the services 
they need via Internet. I believe planning at the Provincial and 
County levels will have to change many of their policies in order to 
keep up with newer practices that function well in both urban and 
rural areas.

Strategic Plans are being produced at the County—both for the 
Administration and for the Council itself.   Zorra Township needs to 

begin a similar process very soon. The new Council of last year is now 
ready to tackle some of the many projects being proposed. While we 
cannot possibly manage to do all of them we have to prioritize those 
suggested and lay out a viable plan of action so that we do not get 
overwhelmed and end up accomplishing little or accomplishing much 
without any guiding plans.

Solar panels are a big source of interest for many Zorra residents. 
It is time for Council to investigate the potential for using the very 
large surfaces we have on many buildings and some of the marginal 
parkland as potential sites for panels. It not only has the potential 
for financial gain for the Township but also is the environmentally 
responsible thing for us to be considering.

Zorra welcomes Trevor Sanderson as our new Recreation and 
Facilities Manager. He is very experienced in this line of work and I 
expect him to be a very valuable addition to our Staff.

The Heroes of Zorra project has completed their application for 
funding from Trillium. If they are successful you will soon be able to 
access much valuable information regarding service men and women 
from Zorra since the earliest beginnings of the original townships.

I hope everyone was able to come out on November 29 in 
Thamesford to be a part of history in the making during the Rick 
Hansen cross country fundraiser. Mike Heath, Zorra’s Special Gold 
Medal Olympian, was our representative for the Zorra leg of this 
event. 

One little request: I try to faithfully reply to all emails, phone calls, 
etc. but I know I have at times lost messages. If you contact me and 
do not receive a reply please give me the benefit of the doubt and try 
again. I will be very grateful for your understanding.

It seems premature as I write but likely will be appropriate by the 
time you receive this. On behalf of all of us who work for you in the 
many different Township departments that make up Zorra, I want 
to extend to you and your family the very best wishes of the Season. 
Remember how blessed we are and then do whatever you can to help 
someone less fortunate. As always we look forward to serving you in 
2012.

Margaret Lupton
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Snowmobiling has become a very popular winter 
sport for Canadians. There are currently over 700,000 
registered snowmobiles in Canada and over 125,000 
kilometers of snowmobile trails.

Every year people are injured and killed while 
participating in a pastime that should be remembered 
with only fond memories. Injuries and deaths that 
are related to snowmobiling can be prevented. 
Frequently reported contributing factors in collisions 
include excessive speed, drowning, unsafe operation, 
inattention, and operating under the influence of 
alcohol.

One of the safest snowmobiling rules is never to 
cross lakes or rivers. Besides the danger of plunging 

through the ice, you have 
far less traction for 

starting, turning and 
stopping on ice than 
on snow. Collisions 
on lakes account for 
a significant number 

of accidents. Don’t 

hold the attitude that lakes are flat, wide-open areas, 
free of obstructions. Remember, if you can ride and 
turn in any direction, without boundaries, so can 
other riders. The threat of a collision, then, can come 
from any direction.

However, if you do snowmobile on the ice, make 
absolutely sure the ice is safely frozen. Don’t trust the 
judgment of other snowmobilers. You are responsible 
for your own safe snowmobiling. Drowning is a 
leading cause of snowmobile fatalities. Consider 
buying a buoyant snowmobile suit. If you go through 
the ice, remember that your snowmobile suit (even 
a non-buoyant one) and helmet may keep you afloat 
for several minutes. Slide back onto the ice, using 
anything sharp to dig in for better pull. Kick your 
feet to propel you onto the ice, like a seal. If the ice 
keeps breaking, continue moving toward shore or the 
direction from which you came. Don’t remove your 
gloves or mitts. Once on the ice, roll away from the 
hole. Don’t stand until well away from the hole.

Source: Canada Safety Council www.safety-council.org

Alison Porter, 
Sales Representative

16 King St. W., Ingersoll N5C2J3
519-425-0600

519-854-0856
alison.porter@century21.ca

Buying or Selling A Home?
Call Alison!

Serving 
Thamesford, 

Ingersoll, 
Woodstock, 
London and 
surrounding

areas.
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By-Law Enforcement

WINTER PARKING
Please be advised that the winter parking restrictions 
will be enforced starting November 15th and remain 
in place until March 31, 2012 in accordance with By-
law 7-95. For snow removal purposes, parking is not 
permitted on any road or street from 1:00 a.m. to 8:00 
a.m. 7 days a week during this period.  Any vehicle 
owner found in violation of this by-law could be fined 
or have their vehicle removed/towed at owners expense.   
The set fine for this violation is set at $50.

SNOW REMOVAL ONTO ROADWAYS
This is a reminder to all residents that depositing 
snow from private property onto a public roadway is 
dangerous and in contravention of the Road Protection 
By-law 6-95.  Pushing or placing any snow or ice or any 
other obstruction of a roadway is an offence that carries 
a Provincial Offences Fine of $105.00.

PROHIBIT SMOKING NEAR 
MUNICIPAL ENTRANCES AND 
LANDS BY-LAW
A reminder for residents that Township Council enacted 
By-law 23-11 on March 8th, 2011, to prohibit smoking 
near municipal entrances and lands.  A portion of the 
by-law reads as follows:

No person shall smoke outdoors on any Township 
owned sports field including but not limited to soccer 
fields, baseball diamonds, or basketball courts whether 
or not a “No Smoking” sign is posted.

No person shall smoke outdoors on any walkway set out 
on or through Township owned and occupied property 
whether or not a “No Smoking” sign is posted.

No person shall smoke outdoors within 9 meters of any 
Township facility entrance or exit including but not 
limited to the Thamesford District Recreation Centre, 
Thamesford Area Swimming Pool, Embro West Zorra 
Community Centre, Thamesford Library & Resource 
Centre, Embro Town Hall & Library, Harrington 
Community Hall, North Park & Scout Hall, Embro 
Fire Hall, Thamesford Fire Hall, Uniondale Fire Hall, 
Public Works Department and Public Washrooms.

No person shall smoke within 9 meters of the following 
designated Township facilities for the purpose of this 
by-law:

a) Playground Equipment
b) Spectator Seating Area/Outdoor Bleacher Area
c) Baseball Diamonds and Concession Booths
d) Soccer Fields
e) Basketball Courts
f ) Outdoor pavilions
g) Numerous Parks including, but not limited to:

- Grace Patterson Park
- Harrington Community Park
- Lion’s South Park
- Matheson Park

A full copy of By-law 23-11 is available on the 
Township’s website at www.zorra.on.ca or by contacting 
the Township office.

If you have any questions please contact the By-law 
Enforcement Officer at 519-485-2490 ext. 230
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In Stock:
A.C. Farm Duty Motors

3 Phase Industrial Motors

24/7 SERVICE

Pick-up and Delivery Service Provided

Electric Motor 
Specialists

New, Reconditioned & Rewinding 
to all makes of Electric Motors

Located in Harrington
R.R. #3, P.O. Box 11
Embro, Ontario  N0J 1J0
Bus:  519-475-6543
Cell:  519-276-9220
Fax:  519-475-4740
Pager:  800-222-3143 (pin  100813)
E-mail:  kittmerenterprises@live.ca

Public Works

REDUCED LOAD SEASON
An early reminder to all drivers of heavy 
trucks and equipment that the reduced 
load season takes effect for the period of 
February 15 to April 30 inclusive each 
year.  In accordance with By-law 21-
03, signs will be posted on applicable 
Township roadways.

ROUNDABOUT�- Highway 2 & 
County Road 6 - Back Open!
Work on the new roundabout is complete 
and the intersection of Highway 2 and 
County Road 6 is back open.  Public 
Works is reminding motorists to yield to 
traffic as you approach the roundabout.  
If emergency vehicles approach, exit the 
roundabout before pulling over.  Please 
visit the County of Oxford website at  
www.oxfordcounty.ca for more 
information.
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Aden Corcoran, C.E.T.
Director of Public Works
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Tax Information

WHY NOT PAY YOUR TAXES 
MONTHLY? 

Sign up now for the 10 or 12 month Pre-Authorized 
Payment Plan for 2012.

If you are interested in enrolling in this payment plan 
for 2012, you can find an authorization form on our 
website at www.zorra.on.ca or call Kelly Hall at 519-
485-2490 ext 222.  Applications need to be submitted as 
soon as possible to ensure enrolment for 2012.

If you are currently enrolled in the pre-authorized 
payment plan, you do not have to re-apply each year, 
only if there is a change with the account.

WHY NOT TRY PAYING YOUR 
TAXES ON-LINE???

Online or telephone banking is available for making 
monthly, arrears, or regular installments.  All banks 
accept Zorra as a client and the account number 
required is your ROLL NUMBER from your tax bill, 
starting after 3227.

COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL 
PROPERTY OWNERS ONLY!

VACANCY REBATE PROGRAM
If your commercial or industrial property was vacant 

for a period of up to three months for 2011 you are 
eligible for a vacancy rebate.  Applications can be found 
on our website or picked up at the Township Office.  

The deadline for filing is February 29, 2012.

JUST A REMINDER, if you remove a structure from 
your property, it is your responsibility to contact our 
office to have the structure written off.

Embro Sewer Debentures

Property owners in Embro will be billed for their 
Sanitary Sewer Bill in the spring of 2012.  This bill will 
be issued by the County of Oxford for approximately 
$16 000.00 per lot.  There will be only two options for 
payments – either payment in full or a debenture for 10 
years.  The debenture will be based on the fixed annual 
interest rate determined at the time of the debenture 
issue.  The debenture will be added to your annual 
property taxes and split over all of the tax installments.  
Please find listed below a few pros and cons enclosed for 
your consideration of using a debenture or paying the 
sewer in full with a line of credit or bank loan or cash.  

Pros Cons
Debenture

quarterly payments added 
with annual taxes

must stay with 
the property, if 
selling within the 
10 years

the debenture stays with the 
property, not with the tax 
payer

10 years of paying 
a fixed interest 
rate

if selling your 
property, the new 
owner assumes 
the debenture

Personal Line of Credit or Bank Loan
flexible interest rate  
applying for the line of credit 
at our bank

applying for the 
line of credit at 
our bank

can be paid off at any time

able to borrow as much or as 
little as required

does not increase my yearly 
taxes

great selling feature, that the 
debenture is paid

taxpayer is on a fixed income

more control over your 
finances

For further information or if you have any other tax 
questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.
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Kelly Hall, Tax Collector/Deputy Treasurer
519-485-2490 x 222  khall@zorra.on.ca
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The Building and Drainage Department is responsible 
for the administration and enforcement of various 
pieces of Provincial legislation and policies including 
the Ontario Building Code Act, Drainage Act and 
Planning Act as they apply to buildings, structures and 
their occupancy and drainage issues as well as numerous 
municipal by-laws such as the Building Control by-
law, Zoning by-law, Nutrient Management by-law and 
Fencing by-law.

The main role of the Building and Drainage 
Department is to ensure that the building environment 
in which we live and work is safe and healthy. This is 
accomplished through the issuance of building and 
demolition permits, approval of nutrient management 
plans and by conducting inspections.

A Building Permit is the written authorization which 
grants legal permission to begin construction of any new 
structure, addition or renovation.  It is issued only when 
the plans for construction comply with the Ontario 
Building Code, the Township of Zorra Zoning By-law 
and other applicable laws and regulations.

A Building Permit Application can be obtained on 
the Township Website (www.zorra.on.ca) or at the 
Municipal Office from the Chief Building Official.  
This application must be completed for the issuance 
of the building permit.  In addition to the completed 

application form, applicants must also submit 
building drawings, plans and other documents to the 
municipality for processing.  A detailed description of 
the planned work and intended occupancy, identification 
of the building lot or site, a valuation of the proposed 
work including materials and labour costs are required.

For exterior work, a floor plan, a cross section, a 
site plan and elevations will be required.  For interior 
work, a floor plan and a cross section drawing will be 
required.  Buildings that are over 3 stories or greater 
than 600 square metres will require an architect or an 
engineer to design and prepare plans for the building.  
Each application shall be accompanied by 2 complete 
sets of building plans and specifications unless otherwise 
specified.  

The Building Permit fees are determined by the cost 
per square foot, dollar value, and flat rate for some 
buildings.  The permit fee is payable at the time the 
Building Permit is issued.  Applicable fees are available 
on the township website. 

For any inquiries or comments about any services 
provided by the Building & Drainage department, please 
contact Mike Hughes, Chief Building Official/Drainage 
Superintendent at 519-485-2490 ext. 224 or by email at 
mhughes@zorra.on.ca.

Building Department

Projects that do require a 
building permit:

Projects that do not 
require a building permit:

Please note that although a building permit may 
not be required, you must still comply with the 
requirements of the Building Code and the Zoning By-
law. For any inquiries please contact Michael Hughes, 
Chief Building Official, at 519-485-2490 ext 224. �

- New construction and 
additions (including 
new homes, additions, 
renovations, decks, 
porches)

- New windows and 
doors that are wider 
than the existing ones

- Heating, ventilation 
and air-conditioning 
systems

- Farm buildings
- Plumbing (including 

septic systems and 
repairs)

- Accessory buildings 
greater than 10 square 
metres (108 square 
feet), e.g. sheds, 
garages

- Swimming Pools
- Wood-burning stoves 

or fireplaces
- Permanent sign 

structures
- Change of use
- Solar Panels
- Demolition of 

buildings and removal 
of walls or columns

- Mobile Homes

- Painting and 
decorating

- Fences (other than 
pool enclosures)

- Sheds under 10 square 
metres (108 square 
feet) in area

- Asphalt roof shingling
- Minor masonry repairs
- Damp proofing of 

basements
- Kitchen/bathroom 

cupboards
- Eaves troughs
- Free standing satellite 

dishes
- Siding replacement
- Window replacement 

(same size as existing 
ones)

- Replacement of 
plumbing fixtures

- Pool heaters
- Other cosmetic work
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Insurance for Living Today...
Ontario Mutuals are part of the fabric of communities across 
the province, and have been for generations. When it comes to 
protecting what’s important, we prefer to deal with a neighbour, not 
a stranger. With the strength and service of an Ontario Mutual 
behind you, you can get on with what’s important – living!

oxfordmutual.com
1-800.461.6933 HOME AUTO FARM BUSINESS

Oxford Mutual Agents and Brokers

Mary Ellen Garner, Embro 
Email: mgarner@millerskeep.com 

Henderson Yost Ins. Brokers Ltd, Kintore
Email: info@hendersonyost.com 

Ken & Tim Howard, Woodstock
Email: ken016@sympatico.ca

McFarlan Rowlands Insurance Brokers Inc.
Website: www.mcfarlanrowlands.com

Matt Langford, Thorndale
Email: matt@mattlangfordinsurance.com

Tom Garner, Ingersoll 
Email: tgarner@oxfordmutual.com

Derek Stead, Ingersoll
Email: dstead@oxfordmutual.com

Greg Stewart, Thamesford
Email: stewinsure@bellnet.ca

Patsy Switzer, St. Marys
Email: pes@on.aibn.com

Robert J. Morris Insurance & Consulting Ltd.,
Kintore
Email: rjmorris.ins@xplornet.com

Jamieson-Hilt Insurance Brokers Ltd.
Woodstock 
Email: info@jamiesonhilts.com

Carly Collins, Thamesford        (519) 285-3514
Email:  ccollins@oxfordmutual.com

(519) 475-4437
(877) 897-2108

(519) 283-6614
(877) 214-9235

(519) 421-1058

(888) 734-8888

(519) 461-9408

(519) 485-0400

(519) 485-0500

(519) 285-3514

(519) 461-0009

(519) 283-6608

(519) 539-2071

Beginning this month, community businesses will be 
given the opportunity to voice their opinions about the 
local economy. 

In early November trained volunteers and staff started 
meeting with local businesses to identify their needs and 
concerns, ask their opinions about government, and 
determine in what ways the local business climate can be 
improved. 

The project is known as the Rural Oxford Economic 
Development Business Retention and Expansion Project.  
The business visits have four purposes.  First, we want to 
show our local businesses that we really appreciate the 
contributions they are making to our local community. 
Second, we want to see if they have any concerns, 
and, if so, if there are ways we can help. Third, we 
will be offering to help our local businesses take better 
advantage of business resources. Finally, we want the 
businesses to help us set priorities on future directions of 
local economic efforts. 

Businesses should have received an information 
package containing an introduction letter, discussing the 
purpose of the project, as well as a copy of the survey.   
All information collected from the surveys will remain 
confidential. The data will be entered into an online 
tool, which will provide reports on the information that 
was collected.

We have created a website to showcase the profiles of 
the rural communities as well as provide updates on the 
BR+E project.  Please take the time to visit the website 
(www.roed.ca) and provide us with any feedback you 
have. Also, please link us to your site, and distribute this 
website to all your friends, clients and coworkers who 
may be interested in the project!

And lastly, if you are interested in becoming a 
Volunteer Visitor, please contact the volunteer 
coordinator, Carla Garrett at cgarrett@zorra.on.ca or 
project coordinator Karen Nelson Hamilton for more 
information. 

Prepared by Carla Garrett and Karen Nelson Hamilton 
Rural Oxford Economic Development BR+E Project - Nov. 12, 2011
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Thhe diffffeerreennccee betwweeeenn 
aa ssttaandardd ttirre...

  ...and a tire thhhaaat sets the standaaarrdddd.

Owned and 
operated by:

R.R.#1
593771 Hwy #59 South

Burgessville, Ontario
N0J 1C0

P: 519-424-9865
TF: 800-265-9294
F: 519-424-2338MICHELIN® R-1W Advanced Radial Technology™. Twenty percent greater tread

depth* for improved traction. Super-flexible sidewalls designed to maximize tire life.
Self-cleaning hinges to help ensure that every pass through your field is virtually mud-
free. Because whether you’re pulling a planter into the field or you’re pulling a friend
out, sometimes standard just isn’t good enough. Raise your standard.
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Jennifer Webb
Sales Representative
Cell: 519-709-6635

Walter Webb
Sales Representative
Cell: 519-788-6635

Office:  519-536-7535 
Fax: 519-536-9317
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site bragging about 
EVERYTHING that’s G
happening in Zorra!

www.whatsupzorra.com

Opening 
new doors

a-b Realty Ltd.

NEW

www.webbsopeningdoors.ca
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When Janet Mutsaers rushed her six year old daughter 
Sylena to St. Joseph’s Hospital Emergency Department 
on October 31, 1984, she had little idea it would be 
the beginning of an incredible life journey she and her 
daughter would share for years to come.

Sylena’s breathing was laboured and difficult; 
the diagnosis, a tumour in her airway; a capillary 
haemangioma, commonly known as a strawberry 
birthmark.  Throughout the next few years, Sylena would 
endure numerous surgeries, treatments and extensive 
speech therapy, five days a week. Her mother Janet was by 
her side throughout.

When it was all over, Sylena was left with a quiet, but 
deep and raspy voice, which was not unnoticed by others.  
Sylena remembers, “I endured a lot of teasing from 
children and adults, for that matter; so did my mom, 
but she didn’t let that hinder my involvement in the 
community or in sport.”  

Sylena and her sister Sonya were figure skaters in 
Embro.  Sylena excelled at the sport and, at the age of 
eight years old, was skating with the eleven year old 
skaters.  With this higher level of competition came the 
additional costs of ice and equipment; costs the Mutsaers 
were unable to afford due to Sylena’s extensive speech 
therapy, Sylena reflects, “From the day I could no longer 
figure skate I wanted to play hockey like my younger 
brother (Brian), who started out figure skating in Embro 
and then moved on to play travel hockey in Thamesford, 
then AA in Woodstock and eventually playing Junior C in 
Norwich.  Unfortunately my mom would not let me play 

with the boys and I had to wait 
until a girls program started in 
the area.”  

That program was soon to 
come and Sylena commenced 
her hockey career with the 
Embro Ice Breakers in the 
team’s inaugural season, 
1997-1998.  The team was 
coached by Ron Piett who, 
at the time, said about 
the team, “The girls were 
very committed to the 
game and are a very 
enthusiastic group of 
kids.”

Commitment to and enthusiasm for the game are 
something Sylena certainly had; she wanted to be the best 
she could be. Prior to her first hockey season she enrolled 
in a power skating clinic run by Bob Hogg and Pat 
Crossman at the arena in Thamesford, “Skating in hockey 
skates became natural.”   

Janet and Henry Mutsaers were both active members 
in the Kintore Optimist Club.  Henry is still active today.   
During the same time that Sylena started playing hockey; 
Janet encouraged twelve year old Sylena to take a soccer 
refereeing clinic.   It became Sylena’s first summer job; a 

job she fondly remembers, “I loved being outside in the 
summer and it turns out I was a pretty decent official.”     

Others also felt she was a good official and let Janet 
know.  With much positive feedback about Sylena’s 
officiating and with her passion for the game of hockey, 
Janet decided to enrol her then sixteen year old daughter 
in the Ontario Minor Hockey Association’s (O.M.H.A.) 
Ice Hockey Referee Clinic in Guelph.  This was a surprise 
to Sylena, who remembers crying when her mom told her 
she was going to become a hockey referee.  Later that year 
Sylena stopped refereeing soccer so she could concentrate 
on hockey.

After graduating from A.J. Baker Public Elementary 
School in Kintore,   Sylena chose to attend St. Mary’s 
Catholic High School in Woodstock because the school 
had a girls’ hockey program.  Sylena was an all-round 
student; she was on the volleyball, basketball, soccer and 
triathlon teams; while at the same time maintaining a 
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From Ice Breaker to
Call Maker Kintore’s Sylena Mutsaers-Gignac

The Mutsaers Family L to R:  Brian, Henry, 
Sylena, Janet and Sonya

Article written by Karen Calder
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high average.  Her efforts and achievements did not go 
unnoticed as she was the recipient of the London Free 
Press Athlete of the Year award two consecutive years, 
2002 and 2003.  

In 2007, Sylena earned her Bachelor of Science of 
Nursing (BSCN) from the University of Western Ontario 
and has just started working in the Paediatric Emergency 
Department at McMaster Children’s Hospital in 
Hamilton.  “I became a nurse, again with encouragement 
from my mother (because mothers always know best) but 
also because I wanted to give back to those who gave to 
save my life.  I love emergency medicine and I have always 
wanted to work with the paediatric population so I am 
excited for this new challenge.” 

Throughout her high school and university years, Sylena 
refereed at many levels of hockey; she continues to this 
date.  Janet thought refereeing would be a perfect student 
job for her daughter; she was right, but she could not 
have seen the successes and achievements Sylena would 
have by doing so.  

Sylena is now a Registered LEVEL IV Official; her 
extensive resume includes:  the Canada Winter Games, 
Women’s Four Nation Cup, University CIS Nationals; 
the International Championship in Stockholm, Sweden 
for Under 18 World Championships.  Sylena shared 
with ice with hockey greats Marie Philip Poulin, Haley 
Wickenheiser and Kim St. Pierre when she refereed the 
first Canada-U.S.A. match up following the gold medal 
game of Vancouver 2010.

Sochi 2014 is well within this young woman’s sights, 
“My goal is to continue to work hard, skate fast and 
represent Hockey Canada at both the International and 

National levels, 
while pursuing the 
ultimate dream 
and officiate at 
the highest level, 
the Olympic 
Winter 
Games.” An 
ironic statement 
given she played her first 
hockey season the same year that 
Women’s Hockey became an official Olympic 
event at the 1998 Winter Olympics in Nagano.

On October 17, 2009, Sylena married her best friend 
Mark Gignac.   Mark too has a passion for the great 
game of hockey and works for Bauer Canada.  It was 
he that wrote the phrase, “H.C.F” in a letter to Sylena 

during an international event.  When she asked what it 
meant he replied, “Hockey Comes First”.  This phrase 
now represents this couple’s commitment to support each 
other, not only in hockey, but in life; they truly support 
each other’s dreams, ambitions and commitment.  Sylena 
says it best,  “Whether it is officiating at 2014 Olympics, 
Mark pursuing a career at Bauer, having wedding photos 
on the ice, or waking up at 6:00 AM when we have 
children to take them to the rink, we will always stand 
by each other along the way in reaching our goals.”  The 
couple reside in Smithville with their faithful and beloved 
dog, Tuuk.

Twenty-seven years have passed since Janet Mutsaers 
rushed her young daughter to the hospital.  During the 
trials and accomplishments, Sylena has never forgotten 
the sacrifices made by her parents, in particular her 
mother, “When I talk to her about how she has been such 
an influence in my life she is humbled and doesn’t get 
why I talk so highly of her.”  Not too worry Sylena, those 
reading this know why.

r first 
h

Wedding Party on ice at Embro’s arena

Janet & Sylena (this is Sylena’s personal favourite)

Wedding Day Skate with Mark at Embro’s arena



The Township of Zorra Council and Staff 
would like to congratulate all inductees to the 
Thamesford Wall of Recognition.

The Criteria for the persons named on the 
Recognition Wall is:

“This person has made a positive, long-
lasting contribution to the Thamesford 

community and/or beyond; setting a high 
standard and displaying diligence, 

integrity and generosity.”

The Township of Zorra was pleased to recognize 
their contributions to our Township and 
Community by placing their names on the Wall 
of Recognition.  The Official Dedication was 
held on November 2, 2011 in the Beaty Room, 
Thamesford Library. 

John Finkle 
Jacob David Allen
Christopher Brock
Eleazer McCarty
John McWilliam
Thomas Filmore
Dr. T. Moffat Weir
Joel McCarty
Grace Patterson
Ted Nancekivell
George Teather 
Anabel McKay

George Robbins
Duncan Hossack
Harvey Beaty
Tony Kelly
Charles Ward
Pat Sageman
Marg Marshall
Ron Calhoun
Beryl Baigent
Kim Lightheart
Randy Sageman
M. Jeanette Alyea

Kristy McCabe 
Dorothy Forbes
Marion Payne
Ron McLellan
Don Martin
Michael Kerr
Brian Kerr
Mark Hominick
Kristy Coleman
Jason Coleman 

Back (LtoR):  Robert Fisher, Linda Schwientek, Betty Semeniuk, Richard Hryniw, Dick Howard, 
Robert Henderson, Keith Webb (for Thamesford Trojans Hockey Team).  

Middle (LtoR):  Dr. Robert Houston, Charles Clipperton, Erika Lorenzen, Joan Hryniw, Pat Woods, 
Ellen Wallace, Jack Broadfoot.  

Front (LtoR):  Kay Patience, Howard Patience, Mrs. Robert Forbes, Mrs. Sy Glover, Norman Lansdell    

Absent:  Larry Taylor

Thamesford Wall of Recognition
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The inductees (pictured below) were added to the Wall of 
Recognition with the existing names that are as follows:

Volunteer Firefighters serving over 25 years:
Harland Betzner, Gordon Calder, Wayne Gilbert, Jack Taylor, 
Lloyd Weir, Joe Wallace, Albert Darlison, Harry Martin, William 
Thom, Lawrence Dawson, Robert McFarlan, Ted Wallace, 
William Cairns, Fred Dennison, Douglas Taylor and Alex Weir.
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Embro EventsThamesford Events

Thamesford Santa Clause Parade – 
December 18th, 2011 at 6:00 pm

Beachville Museum Open House
December 4th – 2:00 to 4:00 pm with 
“Greetings” at 2:30 pm.  Lots of cookies, 
squares and beverages provided by the 
Historical Society.

Thamesford Arena

Public Skating:
Every Sunday (ends March 25th) 
2:00 to 3:00 pm  Except Holidays

Parent/Tot Skate:
Every Tuesday (ends April 17th)  
9:30 to 10:30 am

Adult/Senior Skate: 
Every Tuesday (ends April 17th)  
10:30 to 11:30 am

December 2011
Lions Community Carol Sing  
Sunday, December 4th 

Public Skating Sponsored by Tim Hortons
December 27, 2011 2:00 to 3:00 pm
December 29, 2011 2:00 to 3:00  pm

January 2012
Public Skating Sponsored by Tim Hortons
January 2, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 pm
January 5, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 pm

Higgins Old Shifters Tournament   
January 26-29th, 2012

February 2012
Lions Family Day Event   
February 20th, 2012

March 2012
Public Skating
March 15th, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 pm

April 2012
Lions Ham Hassel   April 5th, 2012

Ice Ends April 20th, 2012 (depending on the 
Thamesford Trojans Playoff Schedule)

Embro West Zorra Community 
Centre

Public Skating:
Every Sunday (ends March 25th) 
2:00 to 3:00 p.m.  Except Holidays

Parent/Tot Skate:
Every Wednesday (ends March 28th)  
10:00 to 11:00 am

Adult Skate: 
Every Wednesday (ends March 28th)  
11:00 to 12:00 pm

Yoga Sessions: 
Every Tuesday 7:00 to 8:30 am 
and 9:00 to 10:30 am
Contact Kinga Burjan 519-410-5756

Pick-Up Hockey
Every Saturday 9:30 to 10:30 pm
Contact Dave 519-860-6058

January 2012
Public Skating Sponsored by Tim Hortons
January 3, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 p.m.
January 4, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 p.m.
January 5, 2012 2:00 to 3:00 p.m.

March 2012
Ice Ends Saturday March 31st, 2012

Special thanks to Tim Hortons 
for sponsoring our Christmas 

Public Skating.

ZORRA SPORTS!
Please contact the Township 

Office if you have any 
interesting and exciting Sports 
News regarding local athletes!!
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Council
Mayor
Margaret Lupton
417129 41st Line, R.R. 2
Embro, ON  N0J 1J0
Tel: (519) 475-4443
Email: mlupton@zorra.on.ca

Ward 1 Councillor
Ron Forbes
642960 Road 64, R.R. 3
Ingersoll, ON  N5C 3J6
Tel: (519) 285-3800
Email:  rforbes@zorra.on.ca

Ward 2 Councillor
Marie Keasey 
114 Stanley Street South
Thamesford, ON  N0M 2M0
Tel: (519) 285-2542
Email: mkeasey@zorra.on.ca

Ward 3 Councillor
Jim Verwer
#236725 23rd Line, R.R. 2
Lakeside, ON  N0M 2G0
Tel: (519) 349-2069
Email: jverwer@zorra.on.ca

Ward 4 Councillor
Gordon MacKay
376194 37th Line, R.R. 1
Embro, ON   N0J 1J0
Tel: (519) 475-4424
Email: gmackay@zorra.on.ca

Township of Zorra Contacts

Employees 
Building/Drainage Department
Chief Building Official/
Drainage Superintendent - Michael Hughes
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 224 
Email: mhughes@zorra.on.ca
 
Building Inspector - John Nooren
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 223 
Email: jnooren@zorra.on.ca

C.A.O./Clerk’s Department
Chief Administrative Officer - Don MacLeod
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 226 
Email: dmacleod@zorra.on.ca

Clerk - Karen Graham 
Phone: (519) 485-2490 ext. 228  
Email: kgraham@zorra.on.ca

Planner - Eric Gilbert
Phone: 519-539-9800 ext. 3216
Email: egilbert@county.oxford.on.ca

By-law Enforcement Officer - Mathew Paul 
Phone: (519) 485-2490 ext. 230  
Email: mpaul@zorra.on.ca

Administrative Assistant - Lisa Teeple
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 221 
Email: lteeple@zorra.on.ca

Finance Department
Director of Finance - Maureen Simmons
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 225
Email: msimmons@zorra.on.ca

Tax Collector/Deputy Treasurer - Kelly Hall
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 222 
Email: khall@zorra.on.ca

Administrative Assistant - Jill Miles-Redman
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 231
Email: jmiles-redman@zorra.on.ca

Public Works Department
Director of Public Works - Aden Corcoran
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 227 
Email: acorcoran@zorra.on.ca

Foreman – Embro Works Yard - Steve Oliver
Phone: (519) 475-4088  
Email: embroshop@zorra.on.ca

Foreman – Kintore Works Yard - 
Ron Greason
Phone: (519) 283-6335 
Email: kintoreshop@zorra.on.ca

Protective Services
Fire Chief - Jeff Smith
Phone: (519) 485-2490 Ext. 240 
Email: jsmith@zorra.on.ca

Embro District Chief  - Bob Ross
Phone: (519) 475-4996 
Email: embrofire@zorra.on.ca

Thamesford District Chief - Bill Cairns
Home Ph: (519) 285-2805 
Email: thamesfordfire@zorra.on.ca

Uniondale District Chief - Paul Mitchell
Phone: (519) 617-5357 
Email: uniondalefire@zorra.on.ca

Recreation Department 
Recreation and Facilities Manager - 
Trevor Sanderson
Phone: (519) 617-7977 
Email: tsanderson@zorra.on.ca

Thamesford District Recreation Centre 
519-285-2236
Email: tdrc@zorra.on.ca

Embro West Zorra Community Centre 
519-475-6061
Email: ewzcc@zorra.on.ca

Thamesford Area Swimming Pool 
519-285-3063 

Upcoming Council 
Meetings: 

2011
December 6 9:30 a.m.
December 20 6:30 p.m.

2012
January 10 9:30 a.m.
January 24 6:30 p.m.
February 7 9:30 a.m.
February 21 6:30 p.m.
March 6 9:30 a.m.
March 20 6:30 p.m.
April 3  9:30 a.m.
April 17 6:30 p.m.
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The Township of Zorra Staff would like to Welcome Trevor Sanderson to our Team!  
Trevor is the new Recreation & Facilities Manager.
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Minor Sports
Embro:
Embro Minor Hockey Assoc. 519-475-6515
Zorra Skating Club 519-475-4646
Embro Minor Ball Association 519-475-4012
Embro Minor Soccer Association 519-475-4210

Kintore:
Kintore Minor Soccer 519-283-1120

Thamesford:
Thamesford Minor Hockey Assoc. 519-285-3401
Thamesford Skating Club 519-461-0291 
Thamesford Jr. “D” Hockey Club 519-285-3107
Thamesford Minor Ball 519-285-5521
Thamesford Minor Soccer 519-285-9936
Thamesford Rec. Men’s Slow Pitch 519-268-2232
Thamesford NBC League 519-285-2164
Zorra Girls Hockey 519-461-0347

Schools (Elementary)
Embro
Zorra Highland Public School  519-475-4121

Kintore
A.J. Baker Public School 519-283-1098

Thamesford
Thamesford Public School  519-285-2043
Tollgate Central French Immersion 519-537-7321
St. Joseph’s Catholic School 519-660-2784
John Knox Christian School  519-539-1492

School Boards
Thames Valley District School Board 519-452-2000
 1-888-224-3354
London District Catholic School Board 519-663-2088

Service Clubs & Community Groups
Thamesford Taking Action Group 519-285-3919
Thamesford Lion’s Club 519-285-2734
Kintore Optimist Club 519-283-6321

Other
Alzheimers Society 519-421-2466
Beachville District Museum 519-423-6497
Caledonian Society 519-475-6765
Calithumpian Committee 519-285-2515
Canadian Blood Services 888-236-6283
Canadian Cancer Society 888-939-3333
Canadian Red Cross 519-539-0265
Children’s Aid Society, Oxford County 519-539-6176
Crime Stoppers 800-222-TIPS
Cuckoos Nest Folk Music 519-473-2099
East Nissouri History Book 519-349-2069
Embro West Zorra History Book 519-475-4443
Embro Library 519-475-4172 
Embro & Zorra Agricultural Society 519-475-4437
Fanshawe Pioneer Village 519-457-1296
Girl Guides - Thamesford 519-285-3749
Harrington & Area Community Association
President: Sam Coglan  519-475-4097
Harrington Public Library  519-475-6909
Hardeman, Ernie, MPP. 519-537-5222
Horticultural Society (Ingersoll) 519-485-1808
Ingersoll Creative Arts Centre 519-485-4691
Ingersoll Theatre of Performing Arts  519-485-3070
MacKenzie, Dave MP  519-485-5225
Ontario Early Years Programs 800-539-9800
OPP 800-265-7191
Oxford County Jr. Farmers 519-469-3281
Thamesford Block Parents    519-285-1126
Thamesford Business Association  519-285-3496
Thamesford Public Library 519-285-3219
Thamesford Snowmobile Club 519-285-5014
Township of Zorra 519-485-2490
Scouts - Thamesford 519-285-5835
Welcome Wagon 519-485-2990
Women’s Canadian Club 519-471-8924

Community Contact Listing

“Zorra Now” Magazine is published quarterly by the 
Township of Zorra.  Circulation is 4000 and is delivered 
to the residents and businesses of Zorra Township.  If 
you have any questions or comments or would like to 
advertise in the magazine, please contact:

Karen Graham, Clerk
Township of Zorra
274620 27th Line,  P.O. Box 306
Ingersoll, ON N5C 3K5
Ph. (519) 485-2490 ext. 228 
Toll Free 1-888-699-3868
kgraham@zorra.on.ca
www.zorra.on.ca         



Municipal Holiday Closures
The Municipal Office will be closed at 2:30 p.m. 
on Friday December 23rd, 2011 and will re-open 
Monday January 2nd at 8:30 a.m.  In case of an 
emergency requiring Township staff, please call 
519-485-2490 and leave a message at extension 
226.  Messages will be monitored on a daily basis 
and forwarded to a contact person.
At any time during this holiday season, the 

Township Public Works Department will provide 
service if weather conditions warrant snow removal 
to ensure public safety. 

The Oxford County landfill will be closed 
on the following days for the holiday 
season:
Monday, December 26, 2011 and
Monday, January 2, 2012

Municipal Holiday Closures

When the winter air is crisp and the ground is covered 
with snow, there’s nothing like taking a walk to enjoy the 
beauty of the season — and walking is one of the best 
ways to keep fit.

On the other hand, winter can be a challenging time of 
year to get out and about. Freezing rain, icy surfaces and 
piles of hard-packed snow pose a hazard for the innocent 
pedestrian.

A few simple measures can make it safer to walk 
outdoors in the winter. Removing snow and ice, putting 
sand or salt on areas where people walk, and wearing the 
right footwear all make a big difference.

Basic Precautions
The Canada Safety Council offers seniors some practical 
suggestions to stay active in winter.

As winter approaches, outfit yourself for safe walking:

Choose a good pair of winter boots. For warmth and 
stability look for these features:
• well insulated  and waterproof;
• thick, non-slip tread sole;
• wide, low heels; and
• light in weight.

Ice grippers on footwear can help you walk on hard 
packed snow and ice. But be careful! Grippers become 
dangerously slippery and must be removed before 
walking on smooth surfaces such as stone, tile and 
ceramic. Before buying the grippers, be sure that you are 
able to attach and remove them from your boots, this is 
best done sitting down.

Use a cane to help with balance. Have it fitted to the 
right height for you. When your cane is held upside 
down, the end should be at wrist level. Speak to your 
doctor, pharmacist or local public health department 
about how to use your cane properly.  Attach an ice pick 
at the end of your cane. Cane picks will be slippery on 
hard surfaces so be sure to flip it back as you get indoors. 
Picks are available at most drug stores.

Wear a hip protector (a lightweight belt or pant with 
shields to guard the hips). It can help protect the hips 
against fractures and give added confidence.

Help other road users see you by wearing bright colors 
or adding reflective material to clothing.

Prevent heat loss by wearing a warm hat, scarf, and 
mittens or gloves. Dressing in layers may also keep you 
warmer.

Source: Canada Safety Council www.safety-council.org
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Safety Tips for Winter WalkingSafety Tips for Winter Walking
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Town & Country Water Specialists
Iron,

Sulphur
and UV
Systems

Excel I
Smart Water Softner
Saves you salt, water & money.

Excel IV
Softener/Iron Buster.
A Proven Money Saver
(it replaces 2 machines)
Softens & Eliminates RustReverse Osmosis

With 8 Stage
Purifying System

Drink PureWater.

Kirby Excel
Control Valve
Simple Advanced
Technology

RENTALS • SERVICE • SALES

• Soft
Water
• Pure
Water

Call Max
285-2731

HOLIDAY HOURS

The Thamesford District Recreation Centre 
will close at 12:00 pm on December 24th 
and will re-open on December 27th.  It will 
also close at 12:00 pm on December 31st 
and re-open on January 2nd.  

The Centre will also be closed on December 
25, 26, and January 1, 2012.

The Embro West Zorra Community Centre 
will close at 12:00 pm on December 24th 
and will re-open on December 27th.  It will 
also close at 12:00 pm on December 31st 
and re-open on January 2nd. The Centre 
will also be closed on December 25 and 
26, however will be open for ice rentals on 
December 31st – Please contact 519-475-
6061 for availability. 

Woodstock Office 
208 Huron Street, Woodstock, ON  N4S 7A1

 

Office: 519-421-7690    
Fax: 519-421-9704 
Toll Free: 1-888-644-0637  
E-mail: dave.mackenzie.c1a@parl.gc.ca
 

Tillsonburg Office 
43 Brock St. E., Tillsonburg, ON N4G 1Z7
Office: 519-688-3620
Fax: 519-688-3622 
Email:  dave.mackenzie.c2@parl.gc.ca
  

 

Ingersoll Office 
28 King St. E., Unit A, Ingersoll, ON  N5C 3L8
Office: 519-485-5225   
Fax: 519-485-3993 
E-mail: dave.mackenzie.c1@parl.gc.ca

www.davemackenzie.ca

Dave MacKenzie
Member of Parliament for Oxford, Chair of the 

Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights

Please contact any of my offices for assistance with federal 
government issues, such as employment insurance, 
citizenship, immigration and passports.  

Celebrating a birthday?  An anniversary?  
I would be pleased to arrange for a special greeting to be sent.
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When it comes to 
firefighting for past 
Thamesford Fire 
Department Chief 
Joe Wallace, it’s 
clearly in the blood.

“I joined the 
department when 
I was 23 or a 
little before, 

about 51 years 
ago,” he says. Of that time, 

I was the Chief for 40 years. My 
father Jack was on the committee to start the 

department. We had some fires, in fact where the hall 
is now, the church burnt down and the London fire 
department had to come out and that took them more 
than half-an-hour to get there.

“My dad was the owner of Wallace Brothers Lumber 
and was on the committee to get the department going 
here in Thamesford. Then my older brother Ted joined 
the department and he was there for about 50 years or 
so. I’ve got two sons Gary and Tim that were on the 
department and a grandson Jeremy now there.”

Joe makes it abundantly clear he is proud of both the 
current firefighters and the department he 
was an integral part of for half a century.

“They have an excellent department, always 
have,” he says. “It’s first class. I really can’t 
single out any particular events that come to 
mind as the most memorable but I know we 
saved a lot of lives and a lot of buildings over 
the years. You may be up and down at times 
but I am so proud of the boys because they 
are really good firemen.

“We always got along well and never had 
any trouble with anybody. They are all well 
trained and right now Bill is doing a really 
nice job of being the Chief. I’ve bought quite 
a few of the trucks that are there and helped 

with the rebuilding of the old one-storey hall we had up 
by the United Church.

“I helped the people who built the Uniondale 
department and was also on the committee when it 
started the addition on the Embro department. We got 
things in pretty good shape and I’m pretty proud.”

The current Chief ’s love of firefighting made a 
transatlantic journey more than four decades ago.

“Prior to my emigrating from Scotland to Canada in 
October, 1966 I worked as a full time firefighter with 
the Central Scotland Fire Brigade stationed in Stirling 
for five years,” says Bill.

 
“I joined the Thamesford Fire Department as a 

volunteer firefighter January 1, 1967 under Chief Joe 
Wallace.   In 1979 I was promoted to Deputy Chief 
and then in 2001, when Chief Wallace retired, I was 
promoted to Chief.”

 
While he admits it is difficult picking out occasions 

that stand out in his mind over the past 44 years 
with the Thamesford department, he says the most 
memorable event was when Cold Springs Farm 
Limited’s soybean plant caught fire on February 9, 
2005. 

Pride in the 60-year-old 
  Thamesford Fire Department

By GEOFF DALE
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“With 350,000 bushels of soybeans and 500,000 
bushels of corn it took five days and 938 man hours to 
extinguish the smoldering grain,” he recalls. “We also 
had the Embro Fire Department, the Uniondale Fire 
Department and the Ingersoll Fire Department with 
their aerial truck assisting us at the early stages of the 
fire.

“Looking back over the years I have a real sense 
of pride about belonging to this department and 
working alongside the 25 who volunteer their time 
and community effort.”

 
Looking for more historical data on the Thamesford 

Fire Department?

It can be found on the unique place mats used in the 
commemorative open house held Sunday, November 
13 at the Thamesford Fire Station. 

Photos by Karen Calder
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60 Years of Service in our Community

AnniversaryAnniversary
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THAMESFORD  FIRE DEPT.
On March 19, 1950 the Orange Hall, 
which was the former Methodist 
Church, on thenorthwest corner of 
Delatre and George Streets, burned to 
the ground despite the efforts ofthe 
local “Bucket Brigade”. At this time it 
was decided to form a fire department 
and buya fire truck. The organizational 
meeting was held in the Public Library 
on August 7, 1950.Fire Chief Donald 
McKay had been elected at a previous 
meeting.  Alan Noad was nomi-nated 
assistant fire chief with Jack Wallace 
and Percy Elgie as captains. Other 
firefight-er were Ken Hogg, Merrit 
Hogg, Bill Thom, Bob McFarlan, 
Nelson Oliver, Albert Darlinson, Jim 
McKay, Bill Stevens, Howard Clark, Wes 
Nairn, Don Hutchinson, Lawrence 
Dawson, Bill Payne, Bert Vandeburgh, 
Cal Hogg and Bruce McGregor.  A siren 
in an alarm box was to beinstalled at 
the corner of Dundas & George Streets, 
in front of the post office building 
which was standing there at the time. 
A small garage was built at 133 George 
Street to accommodate a fire truckand 
hoses.  The bell from Gordon Hogg’s 
garage was put on the roof to act as a 
reserve alert signal.  An alarm, acti-
vated by a push button on the outside 
of the building was also installed.  The 
vehi-cle purchased in 1951 was a triple 
combination fire with an ability to 
pump 625 gallons per minute and with 
a capacity of 450 gallons of water, built 
by Bickle-Seagrave of Woodstock.The 
first trip for the new truck was major 
fire at Riverside Poultry, just north of 
the village.In the 1950’s and early 
1960’s, when someone phoned for 
assistance at a fire, the telephone 
operator accepted the call and alerted 
the volunteer firefighter by setting off 
the siren, located in the fire-hall tower.  
When Thamesford lost its operator to 
technology in 1963, fire alarms came 
into the home of six designated 
firemen, and the alarm wa set off by 
whoever received the call.  By 1985 
acounty-wide system went into effect 
whereby all calls were received by a 
Woodstock dispatcher who alerted the 
volunteer firemen by pager.

����


�����������
�	��������������
��������� !�"�������



The holiday season is approaching and some residents will be affected 
by the holiday garbage and recycling schedule.  If Monday is your 
regular day for garbage and recycling pickup, then the following 
changes will affect your household:

• Monday December 26th garbage will be collected on Saturday 
December 24th.  

• Monday January 2nd garbage and recycling will be collected on 
Saturday, December 31st.  

• Be sure to have your items at the curb by 7am on your collection day.

If Tuesday is your regular collection day, then you will not have any 
changes to your collection schedule. 

Waste Diversion Calendars 2011/2012
The County of Oxford mailed the 2011/2012 Waste Diversion 
Calendars to all households in Oxford County during the month of 
March. If you did not receive a calendar, please contact our office and 
we will have one mailed to you or visit the Oxford County Website at 
www.oxfordcounty.ca to order one online.  This publication contains 
all pertinent information on garbage, recycling and special waste 
programs scheduled from April 2011 to March 2012.

Christmas Tree Disposal
For all Township residents, natural Christmas trees can be taken to any 
Leaf and Yard Waste Depots to be recycled.  

Please remember to remove all decorations and plastic bags used for 
transportation.

The Leaf and Yard Waste Depot is located across from the Kintore 
Public Works Yards at 783036 Road 78.

Oxford County Landfill Site
Location: 384060 Salford Road 
(County Road 46), Salford
Landfill Hours: Monday to Friday 
8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.  
Saturday 8:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.  
Please note that the Oxford County 
Landfill site is closed on statutory 
holidays.
Tipping Fees will be applied to each 
load (some exceptions apply).

The Thamesford Lions 
Club will pick-up natural 
trees within the Village of 
Thamesford on Wednesday, 
January 4, 2012.  Trees are 
to be placed at the curb 
no later than 9 a.m. on 
January 4th, 2012.

Waste Management and Special Collection Programs

WINTER GARBAGE AND 
RECYCLING COLLECTION 
NOTICE

Winter Garbage and Recycling Collection

Inclement weather in the winter months often leads to 
many problems for garbage and recycling collection. In 
some cases of sever weather, collection may be suspended 
or delayed. Check the Oxford County Website for details 
as it will be posted there immediately or call your local 
municipal office.

Tips for successful winter garbage and recycling 
collection:

• Place your garbage and recycling where it can be 
clearly seen and safely collected. 

• Ensure material is free of snow and ice and is visible 
to the collection crew. Do not place material on top of 
snow banks.

• White garbage bags are difficult to see in the winter.  
Black or green garbage bags are best to use in winter 
weather.

• Keep a path from the road to your collectibles clear of 
snow and ice. 

• Collection staff cannot climb over snow banks to pick 
up material. Safe placement of collectibles helps avoid 
worker injury. 

• Keep material out of the path of snowplows and 
sidewalks.  This may mean placing bags curbside 
(before 7:00 am) on collection day.  Broken bags may 
not be collected, and clean up is your responsibility.

• Should you have acceptable on-site storage, you may 
wish to not set out materials during times of extreme 
weather conditions (heavy snowfall). 

• Place bag tag around the neck of the garbage bag so 
that the ends of the tag are stuck to one another. This 
will prevent lost tags as some tags may not stick to a 
cold plastic bag.

For more information please call the Oxford County 
Public Works Department at  519-539-9800, extension 
3114. 

Robert Walton, P. Eng. 
Director of Public Works 
County of Oxford 
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The Township of Zorra Memorial Tree Program was established in 1995 by the Zorra Cemetery Committee and 
Council in co-operation with the Upper Thames River Conservation Authority (U.T.R.C.A) and various funeral 
directors in the immediate area.  Memorial trees are planted in various public locations throughout the Township.  
Planting takes place annually in the Spring at a pre-selected and approved site made in consultation with the 
U.T.R.C.A.  A donation may be arranged through the Township of Zorra or one of the participating funeral 
directors.  The name of the deceased will be published in the “Memorial Tree Dedication Record.” 

The current cost of having a memorial tree planted is $40.00.  (An income tax receipt will be issued by the U.T.R.C.A).
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LGLG
Diamond Award (2008-2011)

see www.royallepage.ca for award details

Success in Real Estate
Starts Here!

11 Years of  Experience Assisting  Buyers and
Sellers in Zorra, Woodstock, 

Ingersoll, London and 
Surrounding Areas

Call Lori
You can find me fast at

519-485-2227
lgoldhawk@rogers.com
www.lorigoldhawk.com

TRILAND REALTY
REAL ESTATE BROKERAGE

AllPRINTINGProducts
PhotoCOPIESVillageVOICE

ANDMORE!GraphicDESIGN
PromotionalProducts

800-624-4218
jcgraphics.ca
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A gift idea from 
Santa’s elves�... 
The History of West 
Zorra/Embro from 1820-
2007.  A fully indexed two 
volume set with a beautifully 
bound hard cover, this 
history book would make 
a lovely gift. If you are 
interested in purchasing, 
please contact the 
Township Office at 
519-485-2490 or 
Helen Brenneman at 
519-475-4874.


